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City Commission Work Session                                                                       Mayor Kelly presiding 

Civic Center, Gibson Room 212 

 

CALL TO ORDER: 5:30 PM                                                           

 

CITY COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT: Bob Kelly, Susan Wolff, Joe McKenney, Eric 

Hinebauch, and Rick Tryon.  

STAFF PRESENT: Deputy City Manager Chuck Anderson; City Attorney David Dennis and Deputy 

City Attorney Rachel Taylor; Finance Director Melissa Kinzler and Grant Administrator Tom Hazen; 

Planning and Community Development Director Brock Cherry; Municipal Court Judge Steve Bolstad and 

Court Supervisor Morgan Medvec; Fire Chief Jeremy Jones and EMS Deputy Chief Jeremy Virts; Police 

Chief Jeff Newton; and, Deputy City Clerk Darcy Dea. 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

Justin Grohs, Great Falls Emergency Services (GFES), explained that GFES has been the contracted 

ambulance provider for the last several years for the City, as well as the County and Malmstrom Air Force 

Base (MAFB).  GFES had offered a few suggestions to the City’s revised draft Ambulance Service 

Performance Contract for 911 Ambulance Transport Services.  The majority of the proposed performance 

contract was attainable and the City needs to determine whether to renew with GFES or another provider.  

The main item for consideration was the term of the contract.  Emergency Medical Services (EMS) is a 

volatile industry requiring significant investment and a longer term brings stability to the entire system.  

Mr. Grohs expressed appreciation to Fire Chief Jeremy Jones, EMS Deputy Chief Jeremy Virts and City 

staff for their efforts with regard to the contract. 

 

1. AMBULANCE SERVICE PERFORMANCE CONTRACT FOR 911 AMBULANCE 

TRANSPORT SERVICES WITH THE CITY OF GREAT FALLS. 

Fire Chief Jeremy Jones explained that this has been a long time in the making with regard to changes to 

the Ambulance Service Performance Contract for 911 Ambulance Transport Services. City staff began 

working on this in June 2023 and in September 2023, ordinance updates were presented and later codified 

into the Official Code of the City of Great Falls (OCCGF).  GFES submitted written correspondence, via 

November 20, 2023 email, offering a few suggestions to the City’s revised draft performance contract. 

 

Fire Chief Jeremy Jones and EMS Deputy Chief Jeremy Virts reviewed and discussed the following 

PowerPoint: 
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Fire Chief Jones explained that shorter-term contracts garner higher performance and other contracts were 

looked at within the State. Missoula Emergency Services and Cascade County have a four-year term 

followed by a 2.5 and a 2.5.  City staff agreed to those terms and would not want to be tied into a 15-year 

type contract because EMS is ever evolving.  Because of the MAFB Ground Based Strategic Deterrent 

program coming and the failing of the public safety levy, changes to the OCCGF and performance contract 

would put the City in the best position of providing EMS services to the constituents, as well as ensuring 

that the most robust system is put in place to meet the needs of the community.  

Referring to section 2.1D of the proposed performance contract, Fire Chief Jones explained that the Great 

Falls Fire Rescue (GFFR) does respond to non-emergent (Code 1) calls when there are no GFES 

ambulances available.  GFFR has the capacity to hold Code 1 calls for 10 minutes and allow another 18 

minutes of arrival time.  He further explained that City staff had no issues with GFES’s proposed changes 

to the contract.  GFES wanted a formal documentation process for inquiries and complaints; however, 

sometimes issues could be resolved verbally.  There would be a formal documentation process, if there 

were no resolution after a verbal exchange.  The City has been in contract with GFES since the inception 

of the performance contract and there has never been a breach of the agreement.  The City Commission 

would be notified if there were ever a major breach. 

Mayor Kelly received clarification that GFFR performing the work of a private contracted provider if they 

were to close, would be considered as a takeover. 

Commissioner Tryon received clarification that the City Commission, City Manager and GFFR would be 

the entities to determine if there was a major breach from a private contracted provider; however, a major 

breach would take many unsatisfied performances over a period.  He expressed concern about the 

proposed language with regard to the length of time for the review process, if there was a public safety 

health issue. 

Mayor Kelly pointed out that he has never heard any complaints about GFES’s professionalism or 

performance.  He inquired if the language in the proposed performance contract allows for dismissal of 

services because of incompetency that is not a metric of staffing. 
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Deputy City Attorney Rachel Taylor responded that there is language in the proposed performance 

contract that ensures courteous and professional conduct. 

EMS Deputy Chief Virts added that a component of the proposed performance contract includes having 

Nationally Registered Paramedics and Emergency Medical Technicians (EMT), as well as quality 

assurance and training standards. 

Fire Chief Jones added that section 12; exhibit B of the contract includes performance measures and holds 

a contracted provider accountable to the standards the City has set. 

Commissioner Wolff expressed concern about the nine-year term in the proposed performance contract 

meeting the needs of the City with the additional people because of the Sentinel system. 

Deputy City Attorney Taylor responded that the City would have the ability to amend the performance 

contract. 

Fire Chief Jones added that there is currently a process to address any major issues and the City continues 

to monitor trends daily.  The City could reach out to neighboring jurisdictions if there was a major event 

in the City. 

Commissioner McKenney expressed concern that four years may not be long enough for a competitive 

environment and return on investment with regard to an RFP process.  He inquired if the proposed 

performance contract requires one Basic Life Support (BLS) and two Advanced Life Support (ALS) 

ambulances to be on duty and about a contractor’s personal failure to comply with contractual 

requirements notifying the City within two business days.  

Fire Chief Jones responded that there has been and continues to be a return on investment with the current 

contracted provider, GFES. The ultimate liability of EMS in the community falls upon the City; however, 

being able to administer a contract that keeps performance levels at the highest and addresses concerns 

with a private contracted provider is important.  If the performance measures stay high, it would provide 

a total of nine years extended out and falls in line with other EMS performance contracts entered into with 

Cascade County.  Chief Jones further responded that the performance contract does require that one BLS 

and two ALS ambulances to be on duty; however, the contracted provider would have to provide private 

industry work along with 911-response work.   

EMS Deputy Chief Virts added that a contracted provider’s personal failure to comply with contractual 

requirements notifying the City within two business days is current performance contract language. 

Commissioner McKenney received clarification that damages for failure to comply with Code 3 speed 

limits requiring a contracted provider to pay $250.00 for each incident that is verified and documented in 

which the contractor’s personnel exceeds the posted speed limit by more than 10 miles per hour is 

language that has been in the performance contract since its inception.  He further received clarification 

that there is a State standard for ambulance inspections with regard to ambulance equipment and supplies 

and that the 2023 rates in Exhibit D are contractor rates. 
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Mayor Kelly inquired what GFFR needed from the Commission tonight. 

Fire Chief Jones responded that he needed consensus of the Commission for moving forward with the 

proposed performance contract and recommendations to the next step would be provided to the 

Commission. 

Mayor Kelly inquired what the recommendations would be for the next step. 

Fire Chief Jones responded that the performance contract would be offered to the current provider or put 

out for an RFP. 

Commissioner Tryon inquired about the timeline of an RFP meeting the terms of the performance contract 

commencing in May 2024. 

Fire Chief Jones responded that because it is November, there are already some timelines.  If there is 

consensus of the Commission, he is ready to present the recommendations tonight at the work session.  

Commissioner McKenney inquired if the current provider could negotiate the performance contract if they 

did not agree with it. 

Fire Chief Jones responded that the City never negotiates performance contracts.  City staff took GFES’s 

input and applied it to best meet the needs of not only GFES, but also the citizens in the community.  City 

staff feels that what was presented tonight, along with the modifications, would be in the best interest of 

all parties involved.  

Referring to Commissioner McKenney’s concern about a four-year term, Deputy City Attorney Taylor 

explained that if there was a shorter term, the City would not have the ability to get out the contract for no 

reason and the contractor would. The City would be able to get out of the contract with a longer term. 

It was the consensus of the Commission that City staff proceed with offering the performance contract to 

GFES. 

DISCUSSION OF POTENTIAL UPCOMING WORK SESSION TOPICS 

 

Deputy City Manager Chuck Anderson reported that a rec/aquatic center progress update will be a topic 

for the December 5, 2023 work session. There will not be a formal work session on December 19, 2023; 

however, there will be a swearing in, as well as a meet and greet for newly elected officials and 

neighborhood councils.  A semi-annual budget review and library levy implementation will be topics for 

the January 2, 2024 work session. 

 

Commissioner Tryon inquired if another topic could be added to the December 5, 2023 work session in 

order to make good use of time. 

 

Deputy City Manager Anderson responded that the rec/aquatic center progress update would take longer 
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than 30 minutes; however, an alternative topic could be added. 

 

Mayor Kelly requested that a post levy vote discussion be a topic at an upcoming work session. 

 

ADJOURN 

 

There being no further discussion, Mayor Kelly adjourned the informal work session of November 21, 

2023 at 6:23 p.m. 

 

 


